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of the academic cloister, his election to the presidency of the American
Political Science Association for 1939 found him serving as a commissioner
of one of the nation’s outstanding examples of public ownership, the Los

~ Angeles department of water and power. His abiding confidence in ma-

jority rule, direct legislation, and public ownership led him to continue
on the board of trustees of the John Randolph Haynes and Dora Haynes
Foundation, Los Angeles, from 1938 until 1946, and to accept a reappoint-
ment last November. In 1906, Dr. Haines married Bertha Harner Moser,
who for thirty-eight years was his constant companion and colleague. An
author in her own right, she was of great assistance to him in his many
scholarly undertakings, which covered a wide range from theory to public
administration, but with a strong concentration in constitutional law. Her
death a few years ago was a blow from which he never recovered, and he
honored her memory by establishing a scholarship in ber name at Ursinus
College, where they had met as students. The scholarship will now be con-
verted into a joint one honoring the memories of both. Dr. Haines will be
remembered best for his challenging, down-to-earth studies of the réle and
the functioning of judicial review of legislative action. A firm believer in
the thesis that theory is more important than precedent, he was a leader
in the revolt against treating the Supreme Court as “a legal tribunal op-
erating with only incidental relations to the main practices and tendencies
of political life,” and his books will long serve as valuable sources of data
on “the extent to which the members of the Supreme Judiciary and the
tribunal itself have participated in and have influenced the political and
partisan activities of the time.” These quotations are taken from the in-
troduction to the first volume of what he had intended as his final defini-
tive study, a three-volume work on The Réle of the Supreme Court in Amer-
ican Government and Politics. It is to be regretted that he was not spared
to.complete at least the second volume.—C. A. DYk8TRA, J. A. C. GrANT.

Forty-fourth Annual Meeting of the American Political Science Associa-
tion, The forty-fourth annual meeting of the American Political Science
Association was held at the Palmer House in Chicago, Illinois, on Tuesday,
Wednesday, and Thursday, December 28-30, 1948. The program placed
primary emphasis upon the field of international affairs. A deliberate
attempt was made to reduce the number of meetings in progress at any
one time, even at the expense of omitting some subjects that might well
have received attention. The first morning was devoted to a general
open session on the significance of the national elections. The afternoon
sessions of the first day and the morning and afternoon sessions of the
second day, as well as the morning sessions of the third day, were devoted
to round table conferences in subject-matter areas. The program as
presented at the meeting was as follows:
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Tuesday, December 28, at 10:00 A.M.
OPEN GENERAL SESSION—THE PRESIDENTIAL ELECTION OF 1948

Chairman: Arthur N. Holcombe, Harvard University.

“The Outlook for a Realignment of Parties,” Max Lerner, New York Star.

“The Problem of the Electoral College,” Estes Kefauver, Member of Congress,
Senator-elect, Vice President of the Association.

“Campaign Management Under the Hatch Act,” Everett M. Dirksen, Member of
Congress, Illinois.

Tuesday, December 28, at 12:30 P.M.

Luncheon

“Some Reflections on American Political Parties and the Recent Election,” Senator-
elect Paul H. Douglas, Illinois.

Tuesday, December 28, at 2:30 P.M.
THE PROBLEM OF CIVIL RIGHTS IN AMERICA

Chatrman: Robert K. Carr, Dartmouth College.

Secretary: Robert B. Dishman, Dartmouth College.

*“Recent Civil Rights Decisions of the Supreme Court,” David Fellman, University
of Wisconsin,

“Some Political Aspects of the Present Civil Rights Confroversy,” Jasper B,
Shannon, University of Kentucky.

“Freedom versus Security,” Robert E. Cushman, Cornell University.

“United Nations Actions on Human Rights in 1948, James Simsarian, Department
of State.

Discussion. Led by members of the American Civil Liberties Union.

NEW TRENDS IN THE CONDUCT OF AMERICAN FOREIGN POLICY

Chairman: Francis O. Wilcox, Chief of Staff, Senate Foreign Relations Committee.

Topics discussed:

(1) United States Leadership in World Affairs.

(2) Reorganization of the State Department.

(3) Improvement of Inter-Agency Relationships.

(4) Future of the Foreign Service.

(5) Security Aspects of Foreign Policy.

(6) Participation of the United States in the United Nations.

(7) Role of Congress in Foreign Relations.

(8) Improvement of Legislative-Executive Relationships.

(9) Future of the Bipartisan Foreign Policy.

Participants: Royden Dangerfield, Economic Cobperation Administration and Uni-
versity of Wisconsin; Harlow J. Heneman, Consultant, Department of State;
William P, Maddox, Department of State; C. Easton Rothwell, Hoover Insti-
tute and Library, Stanford University; Brooks Emeny, Foreign Policy Associ-
ation; Senator-elect Estes M. Kefauver; Quincy Wright, University of Chicago;
Donald C. Stone, Economic Codperation Administration,

CONFERENCE ON THE FAR EAST

Chairman: Kenneth Colegrove, Northwestern University.
Secretary: Carol McGovern, Bryn Mawr College.
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Topics discussed:

(1) Democratization of Japan.

(2) The Peace Treaty with Japan.

(3) Economic Rehabilitation of Japan, China, and Korea.

(4) Grand Strategy in the Pacific.

(5) Independence of Korea.

(6) Political Stabilization of China.

(7) Communist Conquests in Asia.

Participants: Joseph Ballantine, Brookings Institution; Hugh Borton, Columbia
University; Claude A. Buss, Stanford University; Esson M. Gale, University
of Michigan; Lt.-Gen. John R. Hodge, formerly Commanding General of
USAFIK; Stanley K. Hornbeck, formerly United States Ambassador to the
Netherlands; Edwin Martin, Department of State; William M. McGovern,
Northwestern University; Cyrus H. Peake, Department of State; Earl H.
Pritchard, University of Chicago; Harold 8. Quigley, University of Minnesota.

HUMAN NATURE AND DEMOCRACY

Chairman: Benjamin E. Lippincott, University of Minnesota.

Secretary: Alfred De Grazia, University of Minnesota.

“Democratic Psychology: The Problem of Reinterpretation,” Thomas I. Cook,
University of Chicago.

“Democracy and Destructiveness,” Nathan Leites, Yale University.

“Freedom as an Assumed Characteristic of Man in a Democratic Society,” John
W. Miller, Williams College.

“Economic and Social Policy of Democratic Man,” Frank H. Knight, University of
Chicago.

“The End of a Myth About Education and Democracy,”’ George S. Counts, Co-
lumbia University.

Discussion Leader: R. M, MaclIver, Columbia University.

PROBLEM OF EXECUTIVE REORGANIZATION

Chairman: Charles Aikin, University of California, Berkeley.

Secretary: Louis W. Koenig, Bard College, Annandale-on-Hudson, New York.

“Structure and Procedure of the Commission on Organization of the Executive
Branch of the Government,” C. Ferrel Heady, University of Michigan.

“Problems of the Presidency,” Don K. Price, Public Administration Clearing House,
Washington.

“Problems of Departmental Management,” John D. Millett, Columbia University.

“The Future of Regulatory Commissions,”” C. Herman Pritchett, University of
Chicago.

“Organization of Personnel and Central Governmental Services,” Lewis B. Sims,
United States Public Health Service.

“National Security Organization,” Robert H. Connery, University of Illinois.

Tuesday, December 28, at 5:00 P.M.

Pyblic Administration Clearing House and University of Chicago Open
House and Tea, 1313 East 60th Street

Tuesday, December 28, at 8:00 P.M.

PRESIDENTIAL ADDRESS AND PRESENTATION OF POLITICAL
SCIENCE AWARDS
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Address: ‘“Pathological Problems in Politics,” Henry R. Spencer, President, Ameri-
ican Political Science Association.

Presentation of Awards for Best Publications of the Year

Chairman: Committee on Awards; Francis W, Coker, Yale University.

Woodrow Wilson Foundation award for the best publication in the field of *‘govern-
ment and democracy’’: citation by Carl B. Swisher, Johns Hopkins University;
award to Leonard D. White, University of Chicago, for The Federalists.

Willkie Memorial Building award for the best publication in the field of ‘‘inter-
national relations’: citation by Payson 8. Wild, Jr., Harvard University; award
to John K. Fairbank, Harvard University, for The United States and China.

Franklin D. Roosevelt Memorial Foundation award for the best publication in the
field of “government and human welfare’’: citation by H. C. Nixon, Vanderbilt
University; award to Robert W. Johnson for Or Forfeit Freedom.

Wednesday, December 29, at 10:00 A. M.
AN APPRAISAL OF THE INTER-AMERICAN SYSTEM

Chairman: J. Lloyd Mecham, University of Texas.

“Latin America and the International Economic Policy of the United States,”
J. Fred Rippy, University of Chicago (read by Lewis Kahle).

“The Pan American Union and the Council of the Organization,” William Manger,
Pan American Union (read by Mr. Kelbaugh).

“The Economic Work of the Inter-American Agencies,” Simon G. Hanson, Editor,
Inter-American Economic Affairs.

“The Inter-American Security System,” Willard F. Barber, Department of
State.

“Cultural Understanding,” A, N. Christensen, University of Minnesota.

“The Latin-American Viewpoint,”” Federico G. Gil, University of North Carolina.

STATE CONSTITUTIONAL DEVELOPMENTS

Chairman: Bennett M. Rich, Rutgers University.
Secretary: Kimbrough Owen, Louisiana State Law Institute.
“New Patterns in Constitution-Making,” Arthur W. Bromage, University of Mich-
igan. .
“Procedural Changes in State Constitutions,” W. Brooke Graves, Library of
Congress.

“Substantive Changes in State Constitutions,” Lloyd M. Short, University of
Minnesota.

“Making a New Constitution Effective,” John E. Bebout, National Municipal
League.

Discussion Leaders: Harold R. Bruce, Dartmouth College; John J. George, Rutgers
University; Wilbert L. Hindman, University of Southern California.

THE BEGINNING COURSE IN POLITICAL SCIENCE

Chatrman: John F. Sly, Princeton University.

Secretaries: Paul M., Douglas, Institute of Public Administration, and Guthrie Birk-
head, Princeton University.

“Secondary School Preparation in the Field of Political Science,” Harold C. Hunt,
General Superintendent of Schools, City of Chicago.
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“The Purpose and Content of the Beginning Course,” Harold M. Dorr, University
of Michigan.

“Methods and Materials in the Beginning Course,” Clinton L. Rossiter, Cornell
University.

“The Textbook Publisher and the Beginning Course,”” Harvey R. Goslee, The
Ronald Press Company, New York. ,

“The Use of Audio-Visual Aids in the Beginning Course,” David Ridgway, Ency-
clopaedia Britannica Films, Inc., Wilmette, Illinois.

Commentator: George E. McReynolds, University of Connecticut.

GOVERNMENTS OF SATELLITE STATES

Chairman: Andrew Gyorgy, Yale University.

Secretary: Currin V. Shields, Yale University.

“Constitutional Development of Satellite States,” C. E. Black, Princeton Uni-
versity.

“The Soviet Conception of Satellite States,” Sergius Yakobson, Library of Con-
gress.

“The New Democracy in Practice: Recent Trends in Domestic Politics,” Samuel L.
Sharp, Foundation for Foreign Affairs, Washington, D. C.

“American Foreign Policy Towards Satellite States,” Robert G. Neumann, Uni-
versity of California at Los Angeles.

Discussion Leaders: Eric C. Bellquist, University of California, Berkeley; George
Lenczowski, Hamilton College.

ANNIVERSARIES: 1848 AND 1948

Chairmen: John D. Lewis, Oberlin College, and John C. Ranney, Smith College.

Secretary: Jack Peltason, Smith College.

“The Meaning of Communism: 1848 and 1948,” Edward Heimann, New School for
Social Research.

“The Promise of Representative Democracy: 1848 and 1948,” Leslie Lipson, Swarth-
more College.

“The Structure and Strategy of Revolution: Model 1848 and 1948,” Sigmund Neu-
mann, Wesleyan University.

Discussion Leaders: David Easton, University of Chicago; C. A. Micaud, Univer-
sity of Virginia.

PUBLIC LAW: JUDICIAL BIOGRAPHY

Chairman: Charles Fairman, Stanford University.

“Types of Judicial Biography,” Arnaud B. Leavelle, Stanford University.

“Integration with History,” Carl B. Swisher, Johns Hopkins University.

“A Lawyer’s View,”” Willard B. King, Chicago Bar,

“Do You Have To Be a Lawyer?,” John P. Frank, Indiana University.

“Justices as Students of American Society,” Lynford A. Lardner, Northwestern
University.

“Canons of Excelience,” Willard Hurst, University of Wisconsin.

MEASUREMENT AND STATISTICAL STUDIES OF GOVERNMENT AND
POLITICS

Chairman: Stuart A. Rice, Assistant Director in charge of Statistical Standards,
United States Bureau of the Budget.
Secretary: Donald 8. Hecock, Wayne University.
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“Public Opinion Surveys,” Harold F. Gosnell, State Department.

“Federal Judicial Statistics,”’ Orin 8. Thiel, Administrative Officer, U. 8. Courts.

“Measurement and Statistics in Public Administration,” Herbert A. Simon, Ilinois
Institute of Technology.

“Administrative and Political Scales Built By Psychophysical Methods,” Herman
C. Beyle, Syracuse University.

Discussion Leaders: Clarence E. Ridley, International City Managers’ Association;
Cortez A. M. Ewing, University of Oklahoma; Norman N. Gill, Citizens’
Governmental Research Bureau of Milwaukee.

THE POLITICAL SCIENTIST AND PRACTICAL POLITICS
(Panel under Joint Sponsorship of NCSS and APSA)

Chairman: Ben A. Arneson, Ohio Wesleyan University.

Secretary: Francis R. Aumann, Ohio State University.

“Stimulating the Political Scientist to Greater Political Participation,” Hugh
Bone, University of Washington.

“Developments in the New York Area,” William J. Ronan, New York Univer-

sity.

“Experiments in California with Political Participation,” John A. Vieg, Pomona
College.

“The Selection of Students for Political Participation,” Howard White, Miami
University.

“Practical Teacher Training in Political Science in Chicago,” Henrietta H. Fer-
nitz, Chicago Teachers College.

Wednesday, December 29, at 12:30 P.M.
Luncheon
UNESCO, Luther Evans, Librarian of Congress.

Wednesday, December 29, at 2:30 P.M.
THE POLARIZATION OF WORLD POWER

Chairman: Grayson L. Kirk, Columbia University.

Secretary: George Lipsky, University of California, Berkeley.

“Polarity in World Politics,” Frederick 8, Dunn, Yale University. )

“Modern Technology and the Polarization of Power,” Colonel Andrew Good-
paster, U. S. Army.

“Economic Trends and the Polarization of Power,”” J. B. Condliffe, University of
California, Berkeley.

EMPIRE AND NATIONALISM IN SOUTHEAST ASIA

Chairman: Rupert Emerson, Harvard University.

Secretary: Benjamin Rivlin, Harvard University.

“Decolonization in Indonesia,” Amry Vandenbosch, University of Kentucky.
“British Policy in Southeast Asia,” Lennox A. Mills, University of Minnesota.
“France and Viet-Nam,” Charles A. Micaud, University of Virginia.
Commentators: Eugene Chase, Lafayette College; Dale Pontius, Roosevelt College.

COMPARATIVE GOVERNMENT

Chatrman: R. K. Gooch, University of Virginia.
Secretary: Charles Micaud, University of Virginia.
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“Recent Developments in Government and Politics in Europe:
Great Britain,” Gordon Huson, British Embassy, Washington.
France,” Gordon Wright, University of Oregon.
Italy,” Howard M. Smyth, U. S. Army,
Germany,” Roger H. Wells, Bryn Mawr College.
Discussion Leader: Arnold J. Zurcher, New York University.

THE IMPACT OF FOREIGN COMMITMENTS ON ADMINISTRATIVE
ORGANIZATION

Chairman: Rowland Egger, University of Virginia.

Secretary: William C. Rogers, Western Reserve University.

“Congressional Organization for the Supervision of Foreign Commitments and
Operations,” W. Y. Elliott, Staff Director, Committee on Foreign Affairs,
United States House of Representatives.

“The Impact of Foreign Commitments on the Presidency,” A. N. Holcombe, Har-
vard University.

“The Impact of Foreign Commitments on the Codrdinative Responsibilities of the
Department of State,” George C. McGhee, Coérdinator of Aid to Greece and
Turkey, Department of State.

“The Impact of Foreign Commitments on the Organization of National Defense,”
Major General O. L. Nelson, Vice President, New York Life Insurance Com-
pany.

“The Economic Codperation Administration: Its Réle in National Administration,”
Donald C. Stone, Director of Administration of ECA, read speech prepared by
Paul G. Hoffman, Administrator, Economic Coéperation Administration.

“National Administration and the United Nations System,” Walter R. Sharp, City
College of New York.

AS OTHERS SEE US

Chairman: William Anderson, University of Minnesota.

“A Sociologist Views American Political Science,” George A. Lundberg, University
of Washington.

“An Economist’s Suggestions for Studies in Politics,” Louis H. Bean, Department
of Agriculture.

“The Issue of Ethical Neutrality in Political Science,” Felix Kaufmann, New
School for Social Research,

Wednesday, December 29, at 4:30 P.M.

Annual Business Meeting

Wednesday, December 29, at 8:00 P.M.

“The World of Today and Tomorrow,” Sir Carl Berendsen, Ambassador to the
United States from New Zealand.

Wednesday, December 29, at 9:30 P.M.

Smoker, sponsored by Northwestern University, the University of Chicago, Roose-
velt Collegfa, Loyola University, and the Illinois Institute of Technology.
“A Demonstration of Audio-Visual Aids for the Beginning Course,” Joseph E. Me-
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Lean, Princeton University, Moderator; David Ridgway, Encyclopaedia Bri-
tannica Films, Inc.,, Wilmette, Illinois, Demonstrator.

Thursday, December 30, at 10:00 A. M.
HOME RULE TODAY: AN APPRAISAL

Chairman: Thomas H., Reed, Municipal Consultant, Wethersfield, Connecticut.
“Home Rule As We Find It In:
Michigan,” Arthur W, Bromage, University of Michigan.
Ohio,” Harvey Walker, Ohio State University.
Virginia,” Rowland Egger, University of Virginia,
California,” Winston W, Crouch, University of California, Los Angeles.
Maryland,” Elwyn A. Mauck, University of Maryland.
New England,” Laurence L. Barber, Jr., Trinity College.
“Home Rule Study of the American Municipal Association,” Rodney L. Mott, Col-
gate University.

POLITICAL BEHAVIOR

Chairman: Peter H. Odegard, University of California, Berkeley.

Secretary: Benjamin M, Ziegler, Amherst College.

“Voting Trends and Predictions,” Louis Bean, Department of Agriculture, Wash-
ington, D. C.

“Problems of Election Polling,” Robert Lidgate, Editor of the Gallup Poll.

“The Social and Political Implications of the Election,” Wilired E. Binkley, Ohio
Northern University.

“Political Parties and Legislation,” Dayton D. McKean, Dartmouth College.

“Party Politics and Responsible Government,” Elmer Schattschneider, Wesleyan
University.

“Party Organization and Reorganization,” Clarence Berdahl, University of Illi-
nois.

“The Party System and Political Behavior,” William Miller, Ex-Director of the
Progressive Party, Illinois.

INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS

Chairman: Roscoe C. Martin, University of Alabama, Vice President of the Asso-
ciation.

Secretary: Lee 8. Greene, University of Tennessee.

“Federal-State Relations in the Field of Social Security,” George E. Bigge, Federal
Security Agenecy.

“Intergovernmental Fiscal Relations,” Luther Gulick, Institute of Public Adminis-

tration.

“Some Aspects of Interstate Relations,” Elliott Guild, University of Southern
California.

“Trends in Federal-State-Local Relations,” William Anderson, University of
Minnesota.

NEW DEVELOPMENTS IN POLITICAL SCIENCE

Chairman: Pendleton Herring, Social Science Research Council.

Secretary: Stephen K. Bailey, Wesleyan University.

Participants: Merle Fainsod, Harvard University; Oliver Garceau, Research Staff,
Public Library Inquiry; Alexander Heard, University of Alabama; V. O. Key,
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Johns Hopkins University ; Don K. Price, Public Administration Clearing House;
Harold Stein, Staff Director, Committee on Public Administration Cases;
Edwin O. Stene, University of Kansas.

LABOR-MANAGEMENT RELATIONS IN THE PUBLIC SERVICE

Chairman: Rollin B. Posey, Northwestern University.

Secretary: Charles B. Hagan, University of Illinois.

“Labor Unions and Political Theory,” Phillips Bradley, University of Illinois.

“Legal Aspects,” H. Eliot Kaplan, National Civil Service Association.

“Unions in the Federal Service,” Sterling Spero, New York University.

‘Objectives of Governmental Unions,” Arnold Zander, American Federation of
State, County, and Municipal Employees.

BUSINESS AND GOVERNMENT: “A NEW ERA IN ANTITRUST EN-
FORCEMENT?”

Chairman: Marshall E. Dimock.

Secretary: Daniel Grant, Vanderbilt University.

“Giantism and the Basing Point System—the Supreme Court Takes A New Tack,”
Earl Latham, Amherst College.

“The Relation Between Size and Efficiency—the Engineering View,” David Cush-~
man Coyle, The Shinner Foundation.

“Size and Efficiency—Administrative View,” Howard K. Hyde, Columbia Univer-
sity, paper read by Daniel Grant.

Discussion Leader: Lynford Lardner, Northwestern University.

ADULT EDUCATION: THE ROLE OF THE POLITICAL SCIENTIST

Chairman: Harold M. Dorr, University of Michigan.

Secretary: Charles D, Goff, University of Wisconsin.

“The Responsibility of the Political Scientist,” Cyril O. Houle, University of
Chicago. :

“Adult Education and Civiec Interest Among Wage Earners,” Dean E. McHenry,
University of California at Los Angeles.

“Implications for Professional Advancement,” Marshall Knappen, University of
Michigan,

“Progress in Adult Education,” Claude E. Hawley, Chief for Social Sciences, U. 8.
Office of Education.

REORGANIZATION OF THE STATE LEGISLATURES

Chairman: Belle Zeller, Brooklyn College.

Secretary: Jack A. Rhodes, Oklahoma Legislative Council.

“The Changing Pattern of State Legislators,” Charles W. Shull, Wayne University.

“The Réle of the Executive in State Legislation: Positive Leadership,” O. Douglas
Weeks, University of Texas.

“The Réle of the Executive in State Legislation: Negative Influences,” Frank W.
Prescott, University of Chattanooga.

“The Newly Organized Legislative Service Conference,” Herbert L. Wiltsee, Council
of State Governments.

“Current Proposals for Legislative Improvements,” Bernice Van der Vries, member
of Illinois General Assembly.

Discussion Participants: Walter F. Dodd, Chicago; W. Brooke Graves, Library of
Congress; Joseph P. Harris, University of California; Jack F. Isakoff, Illinois
Legislative Council; Robert E. Merriam, member, Chicago City Council.
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Thursday, December 30, at 12:30 P.M.
Closing Luncheon
‘Palestine and the UN,” Ralph Bunche, United Nations mediator for Palestine.

The Executive Council of the Association met at the Palmer House at
9:00 A.M. on Monday, December 27. Those present were: President Henry
R. Spencer, Vice-President Roscoe C. Martin, Managing Editor Frederic
A. Ogg, Secretary-Treasurer Harvey Walker, and the following members
of the Executive Council: Robert H. Connery, C. Perry Patterson,
Harold 8. Quigley, Taylor Cole, George Graham, Llewellyn Pfankuchen,
John A. Vieg, Belle Zeller, H. F. Alderfer, Merle Fainsod, Joseph M. Ray,
and J. B. Shannon. In addition, the meeting was attended by former
presidents Francis W. Coker, William Anderson, Robert E. Cushman,
Leonard D. White, and Walter F. Dodd, as well as by a number of the
chairmen of Association committees.

The minutes of the meeting of the Executive Council held at Washing-
ton, D.C., on December 27,1947, were approved as printed in the REvIEW
for February, 1948, at pages 99-112.

The Secretary-Treasurer presented a report covering the year 1947-48
which showed that the year had been the most successful financially in the
recent history of the Association. There was a surplus of income over
expenses of $5,646.08. During the same period, 1,129 new members and
subseribers were added, but there were 788 cancellations, leaving a net
gain in membership of 341. It was announced that a study would be made
of these cancellations and that a report of the results would be transmitted
to the Executive Council. An increase of $1,000.00 in invested trust funds
was reported. On recommendation of the Secretary-Treasurer, the Coun-
cil voted to impose a registration fee of $1.00 beginning with the 1949
meeting in New York City. It was voted by the Council that the meeting
of 1950 should be held in Washington, D.C., and the Secretary-Treasurer
was directed to make the necessary hotel arrangements. As to the Person-
nel Service, the Secretary-Treasurer reported that fewer vacancies had
been brought to the attention of his office and fewer members had been
registered than in the years immediately preceding. The annual mimeo-
graphed service, however, contained data on 171 persons. This was mailed
to appointing officers in February. A total of 221 persons had been regis-
tered at one time or another during the year and 55 vacancies were re-
ported. A desk to render personnel service to members who were looking
for new staff and those who were looking for new positions was maintained
throughout the 1948 meeting.

The report of the Audit Committee was presented by Harvey C.
Mansfield. The committee recommended the transfer of $5,000.00 of
current surplus from the general fund to the trust fund. The commitiee
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also recommended the budgeting of a surplus for the year 1949 with a
view to a similar transfer at the end of that year in order to build up the
trust fund. The Council approved the Audit Committee report in so far as
the transfer of last year’s surplus was concerned, but decided to wait
until the end of the year to determine what further transfers could be
made. On recommendation of the Secretary-Treasurer, the Council
authorized the investment of surplus cash in savings accounts in either
the Park Federal Building and Loan Association or the First Federal
Building and Loan Association of Columbus, Ohio, in an amount not
exceeding $5,000.00 in either institution. It was likewise decided that no
further transfers be made from trust funds to general funds for the support
of the Personnel Service.

President Henry R. Spencer reported to the Council on the application
to the Carnegie Corporation for a grant to facilitate meetings of important
Association committees. He read the reply from the president of the
Corporation and reported the receipt of $5,500.00 for such purposes. On
motion of George Graham, seconded by Belle Zeller, the tentative alloca-
tion of Carnegie funds for the use of these committees was approved as
follows: Committee on Political Parties, $2,000.00; ad hoc Committee on
the Review, $1,000.00; Committee on the Advancement of Teaching,
$1,000.00; Committee on American Legislatures, $500.00; Reserve,
$500.00. It was pointed out that the original $500.00 grant had been spent
by the Committee on Constitutional Structure.

President Spencer reported that the Committee on Endowment had
been permitted to become inactive, but that he felt that it might be
desirable for the new president to revive the committee. After discussion,
the Council approved this recommendation, thus leaving the matter to
the incoming president.

Managing Editor Frederic A. Ogg presented a report on the AMERICAN
Poriticar Science ReEview. During the year, 1,219 pages exclusive of
front and back matter had been published—an average of approximately
203 pages per issue. In the 1948 volume, 347 pages were devoted to leading
articles and symposia, 312 pages to book reviews and notices, and the
remainder to departmental and other regular features. Of the ten leading
articles, two each were in general political science, political theory, Ameri-
can government, and foreign governments and one each in the field of
constitutional law and research. The three symposia were in the fields of
American government, constitutional law, and foreign government. The
Managing Editor nominated the following persons as members of the
Board of Editors for 1949-50: Franklin L. Burdette, University of Mary-
land; David Fellman, University of Wisconsin; Fritz Morstein Marx,
United States Bureau of the Budget; Francis O. Wilcox, Chief of Staff,
Senate Foreign Relations Committee; and John D. Millett, Columbia
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University. These nominees were unanimously elected by the Council.

V. O. Key presented an interim report from the ad hoc Committee on the
Future of the Review. In this report, the committee expressed the deep
debt of the Association to Managing Editor Ogg for his long and distin-
guished service to the Association as editor of the REview. Since he as-
sumed office, near the end of 1925, the REviEw has grown from a quarterly
with a circulation of around 1,500 into a bi-monthly whose direction en-
tails extremely heavy responsibilities. The circulation has trebled and
editorial problems have become more diverse. Since Professor Ogg’s term
does not expire until the 1949 annual meeting, by which time he has
asked that some arrangements be made for his relief from editorial duties,
the committee felt that it should take additional time before recommend-
ing any candidates. However, it plans to make recommendations to the
Council of specific candidates by mid-summer of 1949. The committee
envisioned a transition period which probably would require that Pro-
fessor Ogg be asked to continue for a time beyond the expiration of his
present term. There was some discussion of possible financial obligations
which might be involved in a change of editorial leadership and the
Council spent considerable time discussing editorial policy. The interim
report of the committee was accepted and filed and the committee con-
tinued for the completion of its task.

Kenneth Colegrove, chairman of the Committee on the DirECTORY, and
Franklin L. Burdette, editor of the DIrECTORY, reported on the 1949
edition which they had hoped would be available for distribution at the
annual meeting, but which, it appeared, would be available in late January
or early February. Biographies of 2,776 members appear in this second
edition, an increase of nearly a thousand over the first edition. The edi-
torial costs of preparing the DirEcTORY have been borne by the National
Foundation for Education, of which Mr. Samuel R. Harrell of Indian-
apolis is chairman. These costs approximate $5,000.00. The committee
recommended (1) that the Office of the Secretary-Treasurer be authorized
to promote sales of the DirecTORY through reasonable mail and other
advertising; (2) that the committee be continued for the year 1949 in
order to complete the distribution of the second edition of the DIRECTORY;
and (3) that the Association express its appreciation to the National
Foundation for Education and to Mr. Samuel R. Harrell for financial
support of the editorial side of the DirEcTORY project. On motion of
Joseph M. Ray, these recommendations, with a fourth one calling for the
printing of 400 additional cloth-bound copiesfor inventory, were approved
unanimously by the Council.

Frederic A. Ogg reported orally to the Council on the present organi-
zation and activities of the American Council of Learned Societies.
President Henry R. Spencer presented an oral report on our relations with
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the Social Science Research Council, the Intersociety Committee on a
National Science Foundation, and the American Association for the
Advancement of Science. No action was requested and none was taken
by the Council on these reports.

Charles Aikin presented a final report from the ad hoc Committee on
Constitutional Structure of the Association. This report was divided into
two parts. Part one proposed a number of amendments to the constitution
of the Association as follows:

A, Change “Executive Council” to “Council”’ in the twenty instances in which the
title is used in the constitution.
B. Article IV: Officers

1. The officers of this Association shall consist of a President, a President-Elect,
three Vice-Presidents, a Secretary-Treasurer, a Managing Editor of the
AMERICAN PoriTicaL SciENCE REVIEW, an Executive Committee, and a
Council consisting ex-officio of the officers named in this section and sixteen
elected members. Ex-Presidents of the Association may attend meetings of the
Council and participate in its discussions.

C, Article V; Election of Officers

Sec. 1. The President-Elect and the Vice-Presidents shall be elected annually by
the Association, The President-Elect shall succeed to the office of President on
the completion of the term of the President. The sixteen elected members of
the Council shall serve for two years and shall be divided into two groups of
eight each, the terms of members of one such group expiring each year. Terms
of office shall continue until the end of the program of the annual meeting, In
order to put this section into operation, the Association at the 1948 annual
meeting shall elect a President in addition to a President-Elect, and shall elect
three (3) members to the Council for two (2) year terms and three (3) members
of the Council for one (1) year terms,

D. Article VI: Appointment of Officers

Sec. 1. Eliminate words “Assistant Secretary-Treasurer.”

A new Sec. 3: The Executive Committee shall be composed of the President, the
President-Elect, the Chairman of the Program Committee, the head of the
Washington office of the Association, and two members appointed by the
President. Until the establishment of the Washington office, the Secretary-
Treasurer shall serve as a member of the Executive Committee.

E. Article VII: Duties of Officers

Add to Sec. 1:

Vacancies in the office of President shall be filled by the Council from among
the Vice-Presidents. Vacancies in the office of President-Elect shall be filled
by election of the Council. The Executive Committee shall advise the
President on questions of major policy.

Add to 1st Paragraph of Sec. 5:

Committees shall remain in existence during the year of appointment except
in special cases where committees are created for a further but limited
period.

F. Article IX: Resolutions

Add to this article:

Notice of this provision shall be given to the members of the Associationin

advance of the annual meeting,
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Part two of the report recommended the creation by the Association of
a secretariat with headquarters in Washington, D.C., to handle most of
the work now handled by the office of Secretary-Treasurer and much of
that now handled by the Managing Editor of the ReEviEw. On motion of
George Graham, seconded by Harold Quigley, the proposed amendments
to the constitution were approved and recommended to the business meet-
ting for adoption. Upon motion of John Vieg, seconded by George Graham,
part two of the report was also approved for transmittal to the business
meeting for comment and action. In looking toward the appointment by
the incoming president of a committee which could seek the necessary
additional funds which would be required to finance a Washington office,
this amount was estimated by the committee at $137,500 over a period of
five years. If the dues were increased to $10.00 per year and there were
no loss in membership, at least $50,000 would have to be secured from out-
side sources over the same five-year period.

President Spencer reported upon the difficulty which he had experienced
in attempting to constitute a Committee on Judicial Organization and
Administration during the current year. Ex-President Dodd, under whose
administration the committee was first established, spoke of the impor-
tance of continuing the work which had been started at that time. On
motion of Belle Zeller, seconded by C. Perry Patterson, the Council
approved the reactivation of this committee by the incoming president.

As chairman of the Committee on Advancement of Political Science
Teaching, Marshall E. Dimock presented the report of that group, which
indicated the committee’s plan to publish by 1950 a report making a
general evaluation of the objectives and methods of political science.
This report will be divided into six parts, each of which is being dealt with
by a member of the committee as follows:

The Departmental Major, James W. Fesler, University of North Carolina
The Introductory Course, Harold M. Dorr, University of Michigan

The Social Science Integration, E. Allen Helms, Ohio State University
Improved Methods of Teaching, Ruth Weintraub, Hunter College

Graduate and Professional Training, V. O. Key, Johns Hopkins University
Relations with Secondary Schools, Howard White, Miami University.

Claude Hawley, who is in charge of the work in the social sciences for the
United States Office of Education, is serving as the group’s executive
secretary. The Office of Education thus is providing a secretariat, oppor-
tunities for the group to meet, and assistance in conducting field work.
Travel for the task force engaged in preparing the report has been paid
from the Carnegie grant during 1948. The committee recommended that
it be continued and that $500.00 be made available for similar travel dur-
ing 1949. On motion of John Vieg, seconded by J. B. Shannon, the report
of the committee was approved and the Secretary-Treasurer directed to
include the necessary provision for travel in the budget.
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John E. Briggs presented the report of the Committee on Regional and
Functional Societies. This report brought to the attention of the Council
the creation of three new regional associations, the Northern California
Political Science Association organized on March 13, 1948, the Pacific
Northwest Political Science Association organized on April 17-18, 1948,
and the New England Political Science Association organized November
5, 1948. On recommendation of the committee, these three organizations
were recognized as sections of the American Political Science Association.
The chairman reported continuation of the policy of supplying representa-
tives of the Association as speakers at meetings of the regional groups,
$50.00 being advanced from Association funds toward the cost of travel.
Under this arrangement in 1948, the Association was represented at the
meeting of the Midwest Conference by President Henry R. Spencer, at
the meeting of the Southern Political Science Association by William
Anderson, and at the meeting of the Western Political Science Association
by Secretary-Treasurer Harvey Walker. Letters of appreciation from the
officers of these groups were read to the Council. It was determined that
provisions be made in the 1949 budget for Association representation at
five such regional conferences.

Taylor Cole presented orally a report from the Committee on Research
indicating that its principal effort during the year had been devoted to the
facilitation of the publication by the University of North Carolina Press
of the report of the panels which had worked during 1947 and earlier
years in considering the research needs of political science. This book has
now appeared. On motion of Taylor Cole, seconded by J. B. Shannon, the
research committee was continued, with the understanding that it consist
largely of new personnel. The Secretary-Treasurer reported to the Council
on correspondence which he had had with Ernest S. Griffith and the Uni-
versity of North Carolina Press indicating that when the costs of publi-
cation and preparation of the manuscript were recovered, royalty income
on additional sales would accrue to the benefit of the endowment funds of
the Association. On motion of Frederic A. Ogg, seconded by Roscoe C.
Martin, it was voted to extend the appreciation of the Association to
Ernest Griffith for his services in the preparation and publication of this
material and his generosity in designating the Association as the eventual
beneficiary of royalty income.

Elmer E. Schattschneider presented a report from the Committee on
Political Parties. This report indicated that the committee had met formal-
ly and informally seven times during 1948 and as a result had made sub-
stantial progress in the clarification and perfection of its proposals. A num-
ber of memoranda have been examined and revised. A more extended ses-
sion of the whole committee was to be held in Chicago on December 30 and
31. In order to facilitate a wider discussion of the recommendations of the
committee, it was proposed that panels of members of the committee ar-
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range a number of small conferences in various parts of the country at
which political scientists interested in the subject would be invited to meet
with a number of party leaders for exchange of opinions concerniing the de-
velopment of a more effective party system. It was voted by the Council
to continue the committee and that the panel meetings proposed be
financed from the Carnegie grant.

Belle Zeller presented a report from the Committee on American
Legislatures. This report indicated that the committee had undertaken the
preparation of a critical statement on the reorganization of state legis-
latures, patterned somewhat on the report on Congress published by an
Association committee in 1945. The chairman moved that the committee
be continued for an additional year and the report, including this recom-
mendation, was approved by the Council. Miss Zeller presented on behalf
of her committee the following resolution: (

Whereas, there is an urgent and continuing need for up-to-date information on a
wide variety of current problems in the field of state government and state law,
information that is essential to the proper functioning of all three levels of govern-
ment in this country, and

Whereas, under our federal system of government, many matters of this sort can
be best handled on a codperative basis, the state and local units furnishing basic
data to a federal agency equipped to analyze and process the material, and

Whereas, the work of this character carried on by the State Law Section of the
Library of Congress as a part of its service to the Members of the Congress has been
made available to the states and has (until a curtailment of funds necessitated its
virtual suspension) been extremely useful to them,

Now, therefore, be it resolved

That the American Political Science Association at its 44th Annual Meeting
respectfully requests the Congress of the United States to provide financial support
for the State Law Section of the Library of Congress adequate to permit the restora-
tion of the bill and act project operated in 1946-47 and the expansion of its program
to include other similarly useful services for the Congress and the executive depart-
ments of the federal government, to the state and local units, and to students of
government in the colleges and universities of this country.

The resolution was seconded by Joseph M. Ray and unanimously ap-
proved for submission to the Business Meeting of the Association.

The report of the Committee on International Cultural Relations was
presented by its chairman, Pitman B. Potter. In this report, the committee
recommended that the American Political Science Association should not
seek individual representation on the American Committee for UNESCO,
but should be content with representation through the American Council
of Learned Societies and the Social Science Research Council. With re-
spect to personnel exchanges under the Fulbright Act, it was reported by
the committee that it appeared to be the policy of the Department of
State to deal with educational institutions and with individuals rather
than with professional associations. However, the committee indicated its
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intention to continue its efforts to obtain further information concerning
fellowships for international exchange which are available to political
science students all over the world. The chairman also reported that he had
represented the Association at meetings held under the auspices of the
Department of State on March 4 on problems of human rights and freedom
of information. The committee is in the process of examining a draft
bibliography prepared by the Fondation Nationale des Sciences Politiques
in Paris on the history and civilization of the United States with a view
to suggesting any changes which might improve it. Some progress was
reported by the committee on the matter referred to it in 1947 relating to
the admission into Japan of individual scholars desiring to undertake
studies in the field of political science. However, the matter is not yet
concluded and the committee indicated its intention to continue its in-
quiries. On October 27, the chairman of the committee represented the
Association at a meeting at the Department of State at which the draft
agenda of the Inter-American Economic Conference to be held in Buenos
Aires in March, 1949, were discussed. Walter R. Sharp, a member of the
committee, attended a conference on methods in political science held by
UNESCO in Paris in September. He reported the interest of UNESCO
in the possible establishment of an International Political Science
Association and presented a resolution on this subject which was approved
and referred to the Business Meeting. John Brown Mason, another mem-
ber of the committee, was present and presented a proposal that the As-
sociation take action to improve and extend its assistance to foreign
scholars by furnishing research materials. On motion of Harvey Walker,
seconded by J. B. Shannon, the incoming president was authorized to
appoint a committee to facilitate the collection and shipment of books and
periodicals to European and Asiatic scholars from private libraries.

The report of the Committee on Citizenship Participation in Politics
was presented by the chairman, Ben A. Arneson. This report indicated
considerable activity in regional meetings and in various educational
institutions in the development of increased interest among students and
faculty in the idea and desirability of personal participation in political
activities. The committee recommended that it be continued and that a
place be made on the annual program for 1949 for further discussion
of matters within its field of interest. It recommended also that the
Association codperate closely with the Citizenship Clearing House, and
that steps be taken to collaborate more directly with other organizations
such as the American Bar Association, the Association of American Col-
leges, and the National Council for the Social Studies in an endeavor to
stimulate wider political participation on the part of college-trained men
and women. These recommendations were unanimously approved by the
Council.
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The Secretary-Treasurer presented the report prepared by Russell
H. Fitzgibbon, chairman of the Committee on Latin-American Affairs.
This report indicated a number of current activities, and the Council
voted that the committee be continued in order to bring them to a suc-
cessful conclusion.

The report of the Committee on Political Science and Labor Manage-
ment Relations prepared by Phillips Bradley was also presented by the
Secretary-Treasurer. This report indicated a belief that further attention
should be given by the Association to the field of labor-management
relations as one appropriate for analysis and instruction by political
scientists. The committee was continued in accordance with its request,
with authority to the incoming president to increase its size if deemed
advisable.

Francis W. Coker, chairman of the Committee on Memorial Awards,
presented a report from his group outlining the procedure followed during
1948 by the panels of his committee in selecting publications for the
awards made annually under the auspices of the Woodrow Wilson Foun-
dation for the best publication on government and democracy, the Willkie
Memorial Building for the best publication in the field of international
relations, and the Franklin D. Roosevelt Memorial Foundation for the
best publication on government and human welfare. This report was
approved and the committee continued.

James W. Fesler presented the report by the Committee on Nominations
indicating some of the difficulties which that committee had encountered
and recommending that the Association establish a committee to study
its nominating procedures. On motion of Joseph M. Ray, seconded by
Roscoe C. Martin, the Council voted to establish such an ad hoc committee
for the year 1949 and referred to it the recommendations and comments
of the 1948 committee. The Nominating Committee reported for informa-
tion the names of those whom it would nominate to the Business Meeting
for the vacancies occurring at the close of the present annual meeting
and indicated that it was ready to make recommendations for the new
offices provided for in the amendments to the constitution resulting from
the report of the Committee on Constitutional Structure, provided these
amendments were approved at the Business Meeting.

Under the heading of new business, President Spencer suggested for
future consideration the desirability of amending the constitution to
provide for a Committee on Committees to assist the president in the
onerous task of selecting committee chairmen and committee members.

The Secretary-Treasurer presented a letter from Ernest S. Griffith
recommending that the Association become a subscribing member of the
American Documentation Institute at a cost of $50.00. President Spencer
also presented information on this subject, and on motion of Taylor Cole,
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seconded by Merle Fainsod, the matter was referred to the incoming
President, with authority in the Secretary-Treasurer to make the payment
if the President satisfies himself that the membership would be advan-
tageous to the Association.

A budget presented by the Secretary-Treasurer showing anticipated
income and proposed expenditures of $40,310.00 was approved by the
Council on motion of Merle Fainsod, seconded by H. F. Alderfer.

Royden J. Dangerfield presented a report from the Committee on State
Department Publications and submitted the following resolution for
consideration by the Council:

WHEREAS, the American Political Science Association has a very great and
continuing interest in the publications program of the Department of State, and

WHEREAS, the Association is appreciative of the efforts of the Department
to improve that program wherever possible

BE IT RESOLVED, by the American Political Science Association, in conven-
tion assembled, that the Secretary of the Association be instructed to inform the ap-
propriate State Department officials of the continuing interest of political scientists
in the departmental publications program and to specifically call attention to the
following:

1. The Association notes with satisfaction the continued improvement in the
quality and volume of materials published in the Department of State Bulletin,
which publication is of great value to all students and teachers of American Di-
plomacy and International Relations.

2. The Association commends the action of the Department of State in the es-
tablishment of the new publication, Documents and State Papers, which will make
possible the publication of more documentation. It is the feeling of the Association
that political science has a most urgent need for as complete publication of docu-
mentation as possible,

3. The Association commends the Department of State for the publication of a
large number of high quality pamphlets, explaining United States policy, and urges
the continuance of such a program.

4. The Association laments the decision of the Department to discontinue work
on the Hunter Miller Treaty Edition. It urges the Department to reconsider its
decision and to seek from the Congress funds sufficient to complete this most valu-
able series of volumes,

5. The Association restates its desire, frequently expressed, that the Depart-
ment of State accelerate the rate of publication of Foreign Relations of the United
States, with a view to reducing the present sixteen-year lag.

6. The Association commends the Department for undertaking the publication
of the Archives of the German Foreign Office and urges early completion of this
project. The volumes, when published, will be of great value to political scientists.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, by the American Political Science Association,
that the Secretary of the Association be instructed to express to the chairmen of the
appropriate Congressional committees the great interest of the Association in the
publication program of the Department of State and to urge that adequate funds be
made available to the Department of State for the purpose of continuing the present
program and for augmenting it to the extent necessary to

1. continue the work on the Hunter Miller Treaty Edition;

2. accelerate publication of the Foreign Relations of the United States;
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3. accelerate work on the Archives of the German Foreign Office;

4. improve and enlarge the Department of State Bulletin and Documents and
State Papers;

5. enlarge the pamphlet publication program of the Department.

The resolution was unanimously approved for submission to the Business
Meeting of the Association.

The meeting of the Executive Council was adjourned at 11:00 p.m.

The annual Business Meeting of the Association was held at 4:30 p.m.
on Wednesday, December 29. President Henry R. Spencer presided.

The Secretary-Treasurer reported to the membership for its information
the actions of the Executive Council at its meeting on the preceding Mon-
day. Topics so reported upon included: the election of new members of the
Board of Editors of the Review; the creation of an ad hoc committee for
the study of the nominating procedure of the Association; the acceptance
of the New England Political Science Association, the Northern Cali-
fornia Political Science Association, and the Pacific Northwest Political
Science Association as sections of the American Political Science Associa-
tion; the financial status of the Association as of November 30, 1948;
membership changes during 1948; the Personnel Service during 1948;
the initiation of a $1.00 registration fee for the 1949 annual meeting; the
meeting places for 1949 (New York) and 1950 (Washington); tentative
approval of membership in the American Documentation Institute; the
acceptance of the reports and the continuation of the following commit-
tees: Improvement of Teaching, Political Parties, Directory, Encourage-
ment of Political Participation, American Legislatures, International
Cultural Relations, Latin American Affairs, Government and Labor-
Management Relations, Research, Memorial Awards, and State Depart-
ment Publications; the reviving and reconstitution of the Committee on
Judicial Organization and Administration; the receiving of an interim
report from the Committee on the REviEw; approval of the report of the
Audit Committee and of the budget for 1949. ‘

Several items of business were reported from the Council to the Business
Meeting for action. The first consisted of the amendments to the con-
stitution of the Association proposed by the Committee on Constitutional
Structure and approved by the Council at its Monday meeting as set
forth earlier in the report of the meeting of the Council. George Graham
moved that the proposed amendment to Article V, Section I, be amended
by substituting the year 1949 for the 1948 as the effective date and by
adding a proviso at the end of the section “in order to provide for full
consideration of the nominees by the membership, the nominations shall
be announced in the REviEw prior to the meeting of the Association.”
The amendment was adopted by a vote of 132 for to 46 against. The
proposed amendments to the constitution were then adopted, as amended,
by a voice vote.
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Charles Aikin presented the proposal of the Committee on Constitution-
al Structure for the establishment of a Washington office. It was moved
by Chairman Aikin and seconded by Jay Sherman that this proposal be
approved and that the incoming president appoint a committee to inquire
into the availability of the money needed to carry it out. This motion was
carried.

The Secretary-Treasurer presented on behalf of the Council the resolu-
tion above set forth in full in the report of the Council concerning the
State Law Section of the Library of Congress. This resolution was unani-
mously carried.

The Secretary-Treasurer presented the following resolution on behalf of
the Council from the Committee on International Cultural Relations.

WHEREAS plans for the establishment of international organizations in the
social sciences are being considered by UNESCO, and

WHEREAS such a step has already received some consideration on the part of
APSA,

THEREFORE be it resolved that APSA:

Favors exploration of all possibilities in this direction;

Would prefer the establishment of any international political science association
on the basis of group rather than individual membership of national or international
associations, sections, regional groups, etc.; with this in view, every effort should
be made to promote the development of political science associations in individual
countries.

Would favor establishment of headquarters of IPSA elsewhere than in this
country (probably in Europe or Great Britain);

Would favor the establishment of some connection between IPSA and UNESCO,
but with complete scientific liberty in the activities of the former;

Urges that IPSA should remain true to the scientific study of political phenom-~
ena and avoid political bias or propaganda;

Feels that IPSA should direct its efforts in the first instance to stimulation and
codrdination of national and international groups and individuals, to the improve-
ment of the techniques and methods of political science, and should develop researeh,
educational, or publication programs (translations, microfilms, abstracts, etc.) of
its own within the limits of its available resources;

Feels that IPSA should codperate actively with any organization established or
to be established in other social science fields (economics, sociology, etc.) and explore
the advantages of a joint secretarial service for these organizations;

Authorizes the President of APSA to designate any member or members of the
Association to representation on any committee or in any conference preparing
for the organization of IPSA.

This resolution was unanimously adopted.

The resolution from the Committee on State Department Publications,
set forth in full in the minutes of the Executive Council, was presented by
the Secretary-Treasurer on behalf of the Council and unanimouslyadopted.

The Secretary-Treasurer presented the following resolution of appre-
ciation, which was unanimously approved.

Be it resolved
“That the American Political Science Association express its sincere appreciation to
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the Program Committee and to the Committee on Local Arrangements for planning
and facilitating the program of the Forty-Fourth Annual Meeting.

“Be it further resolved that the Association likewise extend its thanks to the Palmer
House for the thoughtful codperation which it has extended under trying cireum-
stances in carrying through the program of the meeting.

“Be it further resolved that the appreciation of the Association be extended to
Northwestern University, the University of Chicago, Loyola University, Roosevelt
College, and the Illinois Institute of Technology for their contributions which made
possible the Smoker.

“Be it further resolved that the Association express its appreciation to the Public
Administration Clearing House and to the 1313 group of organizations for their
courtesy in offering tea at the Public Administration center to those in attendance
at its meeting.”

James W. Fesler presented the report of the Committee on Nominations
as follows: for President, Quincy Wright; for Vice-Presidents, Carl J.
Friedrich, Charles M. Kneier, and Donald C. Stone; for three-year terms
on the Council, G. Homer Durham, Albert Lepawsky, Carl B. Swisher,
Robert K. Carr, and Harvey C. Mansfield. The President invited further
nominations, but none were forthcoming, and on motion the nominees
were unanimously elected as officers of the Association for 1949.

President Henry R. Spencer called the attention of those present at the
Business Meeting to the death during the year of past presidents of the
Association Charles Grove Haines and Charles Austin Beard.

The Business Meeting adjourned at 6:05 ».M.

The new Executive Council held a special meeting at 2:50 p.M. on
December 30, 1948, with the following members present: Quincy Wright,
Charles M. Kneier, Harvey Walker, Belle Zeller, Llewellyn Pfankuchen,
Joseph M. Ray, Merle Fainsod, J. B. Shannon, Ben M. Cherrington,
Albert Lepawsky, and Harvey C. Mansfield. Past president Henry R.
Spencer, Ernest S. Griffith, and Roscoe C. Martin were also present.

President Wright announced that Roscoe C. Martin had been appointed
chairman of the Committee on the Washington Office. It was moved by
Joseph M. Ray and seconded by Belle Zeller that this committee be ap-
pointed for a two-year period and that the $500.00 unallotted from the
Carnegie Fund be made available for its use, together with $700.00 from
the Association’s surplus funds. This motion was unanimously carried.

Ernest S. Griffith, newly appointed chairman of the Program Commit-
tee for 1949, discussed briefly the plans of his committe for the New
York meeting.

The meeting was adjourned at 3:20 p.Mm.—HaRVEY WALKER, SECRE-
TARY-TREASURER.
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